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Hello Members! 
 
 
Two thousand and fourteen has been a great year for Deep South ITE.  Our Winter Meeting in New Orleans was a 
great success after it was rescheduled from its original date due to inclement weather.  Five teams competed in the 
Section Traffic Bowl.  The University of Louisiana - Lafayette and Mississippi State University advanced to the 
Southern District Traffic Bowl Competition in Greensboro, GA.  Many Deep South members were able to attend the 
meeting and show support for the Deep South teams.   
 

This yearôs SDITE Local Arrangements Committee is heavily involved in the planning and preparation of  next 
yearôs Southern District Meeting in Biloxi, MS at the Beau Rivage Hotel and Casino.  Volunteers are still needed to 
fill many roles within the Local Arrangements Committee and several sub-Committees.  Anyone interested in serving 
on a committee or assisting with the meeting in any way may contact meeting co-chairs Jeff Smith and Alison 
Michel. 
 

I would like to personally invite everyone to attend the the fall DSITE Section Meeting to be held October 16th and 
17th  at MDOTôs District Six Headquarters Office in Hattiesburg.  A Local Arrangements Committee meeting will 
meet on the morning of Thursday the 16th to discuss the 2015 Southern District Meeting.  Technical sessions will 
follow on Thursday afternoon.  Our social, dinner, and award presentations will take place at Brewskyôs Bar and 
Grill on West Fourth Street.  We will also hold a section business meeting the following morning.  

 
If you have any thoughts or ideas on how to advance our organization, please feel free to reach me at 
(601)544-6511 or sdees@mdot.ms.gov.  I look forward to seeing everyone at our meeting  in Hatties-
burg this fall! 

 
 
 

 
 
 
 
 

Suzanne Dees, P.E. 

President, Deep South Section 

Institute of Transportation Engineers 



 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 
 
 
At the winter meeting in Baton Rouge, Student Chapter win-
ners ofA the Deep South Traffic Bowl were UL-Lafayette 
(left) and Mississippi State (right). 
 

CALENDAR 
 
Deep South ITE Fall MeetingðHattiesburg -  October 16-17 
MDOT District 6 Headquarters 
 
Year End Board MeetingðDecember TBA 
 
Winter Meeting and Traffic BowlðNew Orleans 
 
Southern District ITE Annual MeetingðBeau Rivage Resort 
BILOXI, MS. April 19-22, 2015 
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SEEING BLANK SPOTS? 

 

CONTRIBUTE YOUR PHOTOS AND AR-

TICLES TO OUR NEXT NEWSLETTER!  
 

EDITORõS NOTE: 

This edition of Deep South Transportation News is an ñArchive 
Edition.ò Thatôs a nice way of saying we have missed some time 
and we want to bring you up to speed on whatôs been happening 
since our last edition in Fall of 2013. We appreciate your support 
and look forward to getting back on a regular schedule with our 
next issue. Thanks!  

 

POSTPONED DSITE WINTER 

MEETING IS òICINGó ON THE 

FLEXIBILITY CAKE 

 

TRAFFIC BOWL FEATURES WINS BY  

UL-LAFAYETTE, MISSISSIPPI STATE 
A potential ñvictimò of the historic snow and ice conditions on 
roads across the Deep South, the DSITE Winter Meeting in Baton 
Rouge was postponed for three weeks. The actual meeting date 
was February 18, at Louisiana DOTD Headquarters. As icy con-
ditions covered middle and southern Louisiana and Mississippi 
the week of January 30, causing numerous roads and bridges to 
be closed, including several key Interstate highways, DSITE 
President Suzanne Dees and the Executive Board decided on the 
rescheduling. ñUnfortunately, the forecasted road conditions have 
worsened since yesterday,ò President Suzanne Dees wrote on 
January 29 in an e-mail to the membership, postponing the meet-
ing. Immediately, Nicole Stewart and Steve Mosher sprang into 
action, contacting possible meeting places. Unfortunately, the 
recently traditional meeting site at the Transportation Training 
and Education Center (TTEC) at LSU was not available for any 
workable alternate dates, so the help of the DOTD Headquarters 
Traffic Section was enlisted in securing their large auditorium for 
the event.  
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
2014 DSITE Officers strike a pose at the Winter Meeting held 
in the LA DOTD Headquarters auditorium. From left,, Nicole 
Stewart, Vice President, Suzanne Dees, President, and Steve 
Mosher, Secretary Treasurer. 
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Winter Meeting, continued... 
 
With a few adjustments to the previous schedule, the meeting be-
gan at 10 AM and proceeded with an informative and thought-
provoking technical program, led off by Tony Tramel discussing 
ñAlphabet Soup and Whatôs Up in the New World?ò and followed 
by Jonathan Fox of Stantec, discussing the LôAuberge Casino 
Roundabout project in Baton Rouge. After a break, the Section 
Business Meeting was held prior to lunch. Dr. Brian Wolshon of 
LSU kicked off the afternoon technical agenda with a presentation 
on a current research project, ñDevelopment of Louisiana-Specific 
Crash Calibration Factors,ò and Bill Marshall of ELTEC spoke on 
ñEvolution of Rectangular Rapid Flashing Beaconsò (RRFBôs).  
Also on the program were John Broemmelsiek and Betsey Tra-
monte of the FHWA Louisiana Division discussing the SHRP-2 
Incident Management Training Program, and Marshall Elizer of 
GSP talked about the ñSafety Implications of Road Diets and 
Complete Streets.ò Rounding out the agenda was Ryan Kinskey of 
Air Sage discussing ñBig Dataò Commercial Use of Cell Phone 
history in Origin ï Destination Studies.ò Refreshment breaks were 
sponsored by Cobb ï Fendley and Neel Schaffer.  
With completion of the technical agenda, the stage was set for the 
DSITE Traffic Bowl, with all five student chapters competing for 
the chance to represent their States in the District 5 competition in 
Georgia. Mississippi State and UL-Lafayette won their respective 
rounds and the right to go to Greensboro, Georgia to represent the 
Deep South. In the ceremonial ñplayoffò for ultimate bragging 
rights, the Bulldogs edged the Raginô Cajuns, although both made 
the trip to the District and the chance to compete for $1000 schol-
arships for each participant. With scores settled, all the members 
adjourned to Walk Ons Sports Bistro near the LSU campus for 
food and fellowship, courtesy of the DSITE ABD representatives, 
and to commemorate another successful Deep South gathering in 
spite of the vagaries of weather and scheduling.  
 

 Overlapping òBoardsó Set a Sturdy 

Stage for Upcoming Events  

 Believe it or not, one of the milestones for the Deep 
South Section hosting the Southern District ITE Annual Meeting 
in 2015 was reached last December! The SDITE Year End Board 
meeting is traditionally held at the venue scheduled for the year 
after the next springôs gathering, and so, according to tradition, the 
District Board came to Biloxi the 8th and 9th of December 2013 to 
wrap up its year, tour the Beau Rivage Resort, and make plans for 
the 63rd SDITE Annual Meeting scheduled for April 19-22, 2015. 
Similarly, the Deep South ITE Board met on Monday morning 
December 9th at the Biloxi offices of Neel Schaffer to wrap up its 
yearôs business and then several of the officers were able to join 
the District meeting for the discussion on the 2015 SDITE meet-
ing and to tour the hotel facilities.   
 Once scheduled as a one day meeting, in recent times the 
SDITE Year End Board Meeting has evolved into a two day 
event, with significant attention being paid to Strategic Planning 
and Team Building for the coming year. Part of the fun of this 
gathering is going to dinner as a group at one of the local estab-
lishments. This year the Board had hoped to go to historic Mary 
Mahoneyôs in downtown Biloxi, which will be the site for the 
Welcome Reception and ABD Hospitality event at the 2015 meet-
ing. Unfortunately, Mary Mahoneyôs is closed on Sunday nights, 
which we should have remembered, because that is the reason 
MMôs will be available to us on that Sunday night in 2015! Hav-
ing had our one glitch for the meeting and unfazed, the group 
ñregroupedò and headed down the street to the Half Shell Oyster 
House, another excellent if not as historic establishment, with ex-

cellent Gulf Coast food and ambience.   
 Another highlight of the Board meeting is the installa-
tion of District officers for the next year. This is usually done by 
the International Director representing District 5. This year, be-
cause of our unique position of having the ITE International 
President from our District, International Director Rick Day de-
ferred to incoming International President Hibbett Neel to do the 
honors in his home State. In concluding his year of service, 
SDITE President Martin Bretherton thanked the Board for their 
service and each Section for welcoming him to their meetings as 
he became the first SDITE President that we could recall to visit 
each Section at least once during his tenure. In fact, Martin was 
able to visit the Deep South three times, including the Winter 
meeting in New Orleans, the Summer meeting in Biloxi, and the 
Year End SDITE Board meeting.    

International ITE PresidentðElect administers the Oath of 
office to incoming SDITE President Kirsten Tynch, Vice 
President Bill Seymour, and SecretayðTreasurer Hollis 
Loveday at the Board Meeting in Biloxi in December 2013 
 
The District Strategic Planning Teams dealing with Leadership; 
Technical Knowledge; Workforce Development; Information, 
Communications, and Outreach (IC&O); and Strategic Planning 
Annual Meeting (SPAM) Committees are given an opportunity at 
the Year End meeting to discuss issues and report to the Board, 
along with the traditional Committee, Officer, and Section re-
ports. SDITE committees and Strategic Planning Teams are an 
excellent way to get involved in District activities. If you are 
interested in serving on a committee at either the District or Sec-
tion level, speak to DSITE President Suzanne Dees. 



      

DSITE Members Enjoy Georgia 

Hospitality, Look Forward to Host-

ing in 2015 

 
 Members of the Deep South Section enjoyed four days of learn-
ing and leisure in the hills of eastern Georgia March 30-April 2 as 
the Georgia Section hosted the 62nd Annual Meeting of the South-
ern District ITE. With azaleas in full bloom and the lake waters 
lapping at the shores of Lake Oconee, ITE members and guests 
renewed old friendships and made new ones as they enjoyed the 
Sunday evening welcome reception on the lawn, followed by the 
traditional hospitality suites held in several bungalows scattered 
along the lakeshore. Meanwhile, Deep South attendees took spe-
cial note of the efforts of their Georgia colleagues, as DSITE 
makes plans to host the 63rd Annual Meeting which will be held at 
the Beau Rivage Resort in Biloxi, Mississippi, next year.  
 As members arrived at the rambling Ritz Carlton Resort 
at Reynolds Plantation, Sunday was kicked off by the SDITE Golf 
Tournament and also a Sporting Clays competition at the nearby 
Hudson Plantation.  DSITE was represented at the afternoon 
Board Meeting by Section Representatives Alison Catarella-
Michel of Urban Systems, Inc., and Jonathan Kiser of Neel-
Schaffer. Monday morning brought a chill to the air but the spirits 
were warm as the members gathered for breakfast in a tent pavil-
ion set up on the lawn for the event, followed by the opening ses-
sion presided over by Southern District President Kirsten Tynch 
of Virginia. Highlights of the session included the traditional and 
sometimes unpredictable ñRoll Call of the States,ò an inspiring 
keynote address on safety by Mark Rosekind of the National 
Transportation Safety Board, and welcoming remarks by ITE In-
ternational President W. Hibbett Neel, Jr. Hibbett is President of 
Neel-Schaffer, Inc., a founding member of the Deep South Divi-
sion/Section, and a longtime member of the Southern District.  

Deep South members and students enjoy the opening session 
at the SDITE Annual Meeting in Georgia. 
 
The morningôs activities continued with the opening of the Asso-
ciated Business Division (ABD) exhibit area, which included box 
lunches provided by the ABD, and the opening round of technical 
sessions, which covered a variety of topics over the following two 
and a half days. As part of the technical agenda, Jonathan Kiser of 

Neel-Schaffer presented on ñPedestrian Planning and Designò 
going back to the founding principles involved, while Steve 
Strength of the Louisiana LTAP Center discussed ñRoad Safety 
Program Implementation Across the SDITE Member States.ò 
The Annual Temple Scholarship Challenge featured the best 
and brightest of the Southern Districtôs student chapters as 
teams from each of the nine member States squared off in a test 
of knowledge and wits in a Jeopardy style format. The teams 
from Mississippi State University and University of Louisiana- 
Lafayette represented the Deep South with courage and skill. 
The team from Clemson eventually won the competition in the 
final round held during the Tuesday luncheon, but each partici-
pant came away with a better appreciation for what ITE and the 
Transportation Engineering Profession are all about, and for the 
part they could play in  moving our Southern District region 
forward. In addition, student posters were featured for a day and 
a half, and Wednesday morningôs professional development 
session wrapped up the agenda.  

Mark Rosekind of the NTSB gave an inspiring and humor-
ous look at safety at the opening session in Georgia.   
 
Social activities included a bus ride to historic Madison, Geor-
gia for the Monday night ABD function, where members were 
treated to historic agricultural displays, barbecue, and entertain-
ment by a live band playing a variety of tunes from the 60ôs and 
70ôs. Many thanks for the generous support of the ABD and 
especially to Deep Southôs own Jeff Smith of Temple Inc., in 
presenting these events in support of the District! In addition to 
a full program for spouses and guests held during the meeting, 
all of the meeting attendees, including past SDITE and Interna-
tional Presidents, gathered for the Tuesday evening Officers 
Reception and Annual Awards Banquet. In addition to a Silent 
Auction to support SDITE scholarship programs, individual and 
section awards were presented for the previous year.  
In addition, 2013 President Martin Bretherton of Georgia was 
recognized at the banquet for his dedicated service, and Presi-
dent Tynch ceremoniously turned over the gavel to 2015 Presi-
dent Bill Seymour of Kentucky. 
 Deep South members also gathered together for the 
Section Breakfast on Tuesday morning, and members of the 
2015 Local Arrangements Committee met for breakfast with the 
Georgia Section LAC on Wednesday to learn about the Georgia 
teamôs experiences in hosting a meeting and to query the vari-
ous committee chairs for tips on how to host a successful 
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